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2022 Annual Meeting Agenda 

The Rev. Canon Ellen Ekevag - Celebrating and Preaching 
Followed by Annual Meeting with Luncheon in the Parish Hall 
 
Walking in Activity  
•On Post-it Collect responses to “How have I changed this year” 
 
Table Discussions  
•Vestry Members will each be assigned a table to facilitate and take down notes from the 
conversations.  Responses and next steps will be discussed at next vestry meeting.    
•Ellen will provide worksheet for Vestry members to write down comments. 
 
Table Discussion  
 
•Name and describe three things you value most about this church community beyond 
our relationships with each other?  
 
•This question is about the congregation not the priest:  What might be holding us back? 
What do we need to do or change so we can move forward? 
 
Annual Meeting Agenda 
 

I. Call to Order 
II. Appointment of Secretary 
III. Approval of Previous Annual Meeting Minutes  
IV. Senior Warden Report 
V. Presentation and Endorsement of 2023 Budget  
VI. Approve Written Reports 
VII. Recognition of off-going vestry members and appreciation 
VIII. Vestry nominations and election 
IX. Elect 2 people to Downriver Deanery 
X. Elect 2 people and 1 alternate to Convention 
XI. On Going Discernment - (Ellen+) 

•When Clergy Leave  
•What does Part-Time Clergy Look Like 
•Next Steps for us  

XII. SlideShow - Pictures (Gabby) 
XIII. Prayers, Blessing, and Dismissal 
XIV. Adjournment 
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2022 Vestry Roster 

Deb Green, Senior Warden (2024) Eddy Fulton, Junior Warden (2025) 
Gabby Burton (2023) Judy Anderson (2023) 
Darryl Conliffe (2024) Harry Van Gelder (2023) 
Mary Finn (2024) Nancy Copeland (2025) 
Cynthia Coleman (2025) Mary Hill, Secretary * 
 Cyndi Hernandez, Treasurer ^ 

*The Secretary is not an elected member of the Vestry, but takes minutes for the Vestry. 
^The Treasurer is not an elected member of the Vestry, but provides financial reports to 
the Vestry. 

 

2022 Diocesan Convention Delegates 

Attended:  Gabby Burton, Deb Green 

Elected:  Kathy Khajeh-Noori, Debra Williams, Mary Finn (alternate) 

 

 

2022 Downriver Deanery Delegates 

Attended:  Gabby Burton, Deb Green                                                                        

Elected:  Martha Hanoian, Pat Gearn 

 

 

Voting Eligibility 

According to Canon Law, parish members who are baptized, at least 16 years of 
age, and a regular worshiper for at least six months prior to this meeting, and 
physically/virtually present at the meeting are eligible to vote.  
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2022 Annual Meeting Minutes 

The 2022 Annual Meeting was opened with prayer by Rev. Alice at 10:45 a.m. A quorum 
was declared. Pat Gearns was appointed secretary for this meeting.  

The Minutes of the 2021 Annual Meeting were accepted as presented.  

ELECTIONS 

2022 VESTRY ELECTION Nominations were opened for the 2022 vestry slate. Mary 
Finn nominated Cynthia Coleman, Nancy Copeland, and Eddy Fulton, supported by Bev 
Jenkins. Since there were no nominations from the floor Mary moved that the 
nominations be closed and by acclamation these three members be elected to serve a three-
year term. Carried.  

2022 DOWNRIVER DEANERY Nominations were opened for Downriver Deanery 
representatives. Sharon Peters nominated Pat Gearns and Martha Hanoian to serve as 
Trinity’s Downriver Deanery representatives. Since there were no nominations from the 
floor Sharon moved that the nominations be closed and by acclamation these two 
members be elected as Trinity’s 2022 Downriver Deanery delegates. Carried.  

2022 CONVENTION DELEGATES Nominations were opened for Convention 
Delegates. Sue Carpenter nominated Kathy Khajeh-Noori, Mary Finn, and Debra 
Williams, supported by Erica Fulton. Since there were no nominations from the floor Sue 
moved that the nominations be closed and by acclamation these three members be elected 
as Trinity’s 2022 Convention delegates. Carried.  

GENERAL 

2022 BUDGET The 2022 Budget was reviewed and discussed by those in attendance. The 
$6,000 for the Trinity website was questioned. Harry advised that $6,000 was donated to 
Trinity to be used specifically for the website. Moved by Darryl Conliffe and supported by 
Judy Anderson to approve the 2022 Budget. Carried.  

YOUTH GROUPS & CHILDEN’S WORSHIP A question was asked about the return 
of the youth groups and children’s worship classes. Alice advised since youth are being 
incorporated into the Sunday service there will be no youth or children’s classes. Martha’s 
title needs to be changed to something that is more in line with her new position. 
OUTGOING VESTRY MEMBERS Special thanks and appreciation go to Sue Carpenter, 
Kraig Wilson and Morris Altizer for their support and dedication by serving Trinity these 
past three years.  
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SPECIAL RECOGNITION TO THESE TEAM LEADERS - Brenda Thom - Lectors - 
Kathy Graham & Erica Fulton – Altar Guild - Maria Conliffe – Welcomer’s - Gabby 
Burton – Memorial Garden & Altar Flowers - Morris Altizer & Kraig Wilson - Building 
and Grounds - Ed Hernandez, Martha Hanoian, Debra Williams, and Nancy Copeland – 
‘The Stream Team’  

VIDEO Alice shared a short video that she put together ‘Trinity 2021’. A special tribute 
was given to both Virg Stoltz and Joe Dapsi who we lost in 2021.  

TRINITY NEWSPAPER Alice talked about the possibility of creating a Trinity 
Newspaper ‘The Good News.’ We could possibly sell ad space to local businesses.  

CLOSING PRAYER: Rev. Alice Sawyer 

 

Motion to adjourn: Moved by Maria Conliffe supported by Peter Gregory. Motion carried 
unanimously. Meeting was adjourned at 12 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted,  
Pat Gearns, Secretary  
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2022 Senior Warden Report 

As the new normal from Covid coalesced, we waited for more folks to come back to 
church.  It soon became obvious that not everyone was coming back.  There continued to 
be a lot less folks attending church in person.  At one point, if there were 25 in attendance, 
it was considered a good day.  Yet we continued.  We continued to meet, to hear God’s 
word, to take communion, to enjoy the music (even when the sung words were faint) to 
share the peace, to have fellowship, and to join in coffee hour afterward. 
 
Alice+ issued a challenge in the spring – 100 folks present for Easter Sunday!  Somehow, I 
believed we could do it.  I personally invited about 20 people (4 came) and when all was 
said and done, we had 97 or 98 and it felt really good.  But our challenging financial 
situation was not improving and Alice+ had us begin a serious discernment.  This called us 
to hold the seminar on improved communication with Canon Ellen in September and we 
continue to work toward being a more loving, and healthy congregation. 
 
Before we could adjust to the fact that long time staff member Martha Hanoian was leaving 
for a full-time job, Alice+ informed us that she would not be staying after the three-year 
agreement was up in January.  After that shoe dropped, we did hire a 10-15 hour a week 
office manager.  Her name is Lesa DeSantis and she is in the office Monday and Friday 
from 9:30 to at least 2:30.  
 
Supply clergy have been scheduled through the end of February and the Diocese is working 
with Vestry to get an Interim Priest sooner rather than later.  As there is a Priest shortage 
and these are not normal times the process is different and there is a possibility we could 
hire our Interim Priest this time.  To be clear, we are looking at a part time Priest as our 
pledge income is still down. 
 
Exciting news this fall was that we started Children’s Worship again!  And slowly, slowly, 
attendance in church on Sunday has edged up.  We had 74 on Chicken Soup Sunday and 
about 70 combined at the Christmas Eve services despite the atrocious weather.  We even 
had 30 cheerful, if cold, folks show up to walk in the community Winter Fest Parade! 
 
Despite our many continuing challenges, as the year was ending, I was feeling ridiculously 
optimistic.  I can only pray that somehow, some way, that feeling can get me through this 
next year.  I want to tell you how often I have been moved to tears by the many, many 
people in our congregation who step up again and again, to do God’s work.  It is an honor 
to be a member of this congregation. 
In faith,  

Deb Green, Senior Warden 
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2022 Buildings and Grounds Report 
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2022 Finance, Stewardship, and Endowment Report 

The FINANCE committee worked throughout the year coordinating its efforts with the 
bookkeeper, and treasurer, Cyndi Hernandez.  Counting on a bi-monthly basis and 
deposits were done by Debra Green, Kraig Wilson, Pat Gearns, Jennifer Dapsi-Morse and 
myself.  A 2023 preliminary budget was submitted to the vestry on12-12-2022 and 
approved after discussion on 1-9-2023. 

The STEWARDSHIP team had a successful year with the theme “More Than Enough.” 
The committee was led by Harry Van Gelder with committee members Nancy Copeland, 
Mary Hill and Debra Green.  A special thanks to Gabby Burton who assisted the team with 
the in-gathering luncheon and to Michelle Powell and Cheri Van Gelder for helping with 
the mass mailing. 

ENDOWMENTS:  Both the Blend Fund and the Endowment Fund (held by Edward 
Jones) decreased in value during 2022.  The Endowment Fund value decreased $33,695. 
The decrease for the Blend Fund is estimated (by the Diocese) to be $161,000.  (Note:  The 
Blend Fund assets are restricted and held by the Episcopal Diocese of Michigan.  
According to the terms of the bequest, Trinity receives 50% of the dividends from that 
fund on a quarterly basis – the other 50% is reinvested).  

 
Respectfully submitted,  
Harry Van Gelder 
  



10 
 

2022 Eucharistic Ministers, Acolytes and Lectors 

We have two dedicated groups of people who serve weekly at services as well as holidays, 
funerals, and special services when needed.  Our Eucharistic Ministers (EMs) are trained 
and licensed by the diocese to assist the priest with communion and other duties such as 
candle lighting and carrying the cross for the regular Sunday service.  Our current EMs are 
Judy Anderson, Vivian Asztalos, Eddy and Erica Fulton, Cyndi Hernandez, and Brenda 
Thom. 
 
Our lectors read lessons weekly and share this duty with the assigned Eucharistic Minister.  
Current lectors including folks who served in 2022, are Judy Anderson, Vivian Asztalos, 
Maria Conliffe, Nancy Copeland, Jenifer Dapsi-Morse, Eddy and Erica Fulton, Fiona Gray, 
Cyndi Hernandez, Beverly Jenkins, Kathy Khajeh-Noori, Sharon Peters, Brent Sawyer, and 
Brenda Thom.  Debra Williams serves as an alternate.  I also handle assigning schedules 
for both EMs and lectors. 
 
A third, smaller group, is our young acolytes, consisting of Franklin Burton, Charlotte and 
Theo Hill, and Lily Powell.  The young acolytes will be serving as available for the fourth 
Sunday monthly, when they are not in children's worship, as well as special and holiday 
services when available.  Acolyte duties consist of carrying the cross, assisting the priest with 
Communion and carrying the Gospel, working along with the EM assigned. 
 
We thank all these dedicated folks for their service and invite anyone interested in serving 
to join us.  No special training is required to be a lector, and adults as well as children may 
serve as acolytes.  Training as EM and acolyte may be arranged.  Please email me 
at bkthom2016@gmail.com with questions. 
 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Brenda Thom 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:bkthom2016@gmail.com
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2022 Altar Guild Report 

2022 has been a busy year with many changes for our ministry.  First, for those who do not 
know what this ministry does, let us enlighten you.  The altar guild prepares everything 
necessary for the celebration of the Eucharist and the other sacraments and offices of the 
church.  These preparations are done in a manner that any service may be conducted with 
dignity, order and beauty for the worship of God and his son, Jesus.  
 
Expenditures incurred with the duties of this ministry include purchasing wine, candles, 
oil, priest wafers, linens, cleaning supplies and other items.  We are blessed to be supported 
by our church with a designated account.  
 
The altar flowers are beautifully arranged by Gabby Burton and Brenda Thom. Please 
support this wonderful ministry by donating money towards arrangements in honor of 
someone who has passed or in celebration of a birthday or anniversary or any occasion.  
Check weekly emails for information regarding donating funds for flowers used during 
special services like Easter and Christmas.  
 
The altar guild met in May to elect officers.  Erica Fulton is the new directress.  Barb Smith 
is our assistant directress, Kathy Graham is the secretary and Amber is our treasurer and 
will also be in charge of ordering supplies.  Moulda Waldron and Eddy Fulton round out 
the members of this ministry.  
 
In June we celebrated the retirement from this ministry with Val Altizer (28 years) and 
Debbie Taylor (23 years) with a brunch.  
 
Bread served during communion has been made by Martha Hanoian and Erica Fulton.  If 
you would like to participate in baking bread for communion, please contact Erica for 
more information.  
 
If you are curious about what we do and are interested in joining this ministry, please 
contact any member.  Members currently serve four months a year and 4-5 hours a month.  
We would love to introduce you to this worthwhile ministry. 
 

Respectfully Submitted,  
Kathy Graham and Erica Fulton 
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2022 Music Ministry Report 

This year, as in the past, the musical worship at Trinity encompassed both vocal and 
instrumental music.  The choir is comprised of dedicated musicians who give their valuable 
time and energy to the worship of God through music.  The Trinity Choir is comprised of 
amazingly dedicated and talented members who share their love of music that enhances 
our worship. 

The choir sings twice a month to glorify God and enrich our worship.  We meet on 
Sunday mornings at 9:00 am and we also may have rehearsals on Friday evenings to 
prepare for special services and events.  All are always welcome. 

After the COVID pause and starting in September 2021, the choir has faithfully enhanced 
our worship with choral anthems.  Palm Sunday and Easter were glorious Sundays with 
beautiful music including a path around the church, and outside for the Palm Sunday 
celebration.  The Lesson and Carols service was a joyous occasion with many traditional 
carols and hymns sung by soloists, choir, and the congregation.  It was followed up with 
our traditional Chicken Soup and Power family buns.  It was a lovely day.   Christmas Eve 
saw a family orientated 5:00 pm service and a  10:00 pm service where the choir offered 
another powerful anthem to herald the birth of Christ. 

We are looking forward to another great year of sharing our time and talents with the 
congregation as we build our community of God through music. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 
Jenifer Dapsi-Morse 
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2022 Stream Team Report 

This year we benefited from several mostly anonymous donations to facilitate streaming 
our services.  They include: 

• New streaming computer, running Windows 11 
• New (2nd) monitor 
• New ethernet switch 
• New ethernet cables 
• New HDMI cable (old one broke) 
• New headphones, donated by the late Charlotte Drake 

In addition, we figured out/revised/improved methods and techniques 

• How to schedule streams in advance 
• How to make nice slides for each service 
• How to stream outdoors to YouTube regularly with the ATEM switcher, without the 

need of a computer (last year, we had to stream outdoors via cell phone and 
Facebook) 

As of Jan 8, 2023, we can report the following metrics from YouTube: 

• 21,804 impressions (how many times video thumbnails were shown to viewers) 
• 2,129 views 

o 567 views from subscribers 
o 1562 views from non-subscribers 

• Most viewed service:  May 5, 2022 at 107 views 

Your stream team in 2022:  Martha Hanoian, Nancy Copeland, Deb Williams, Brent 
Sawyer, Ed Hernandez and the late Charlotte Drake.  We still need volunteers for 2023, 
since the team has shrunk in size. 
 
 
Respectfully, 
Ed Hernandez   
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2022 Welcomers Report 

The Welcomers continue to provide a pleasant greeting and a copy of the program and 
supplement for the service.  

During 2022 we relaxed our COVID protocols.  By the end of the year, we had returned to 
passing the offering plates and releasing parishioners to line up to receive communion. 
Hand sanitizer and communion cups are available for individuals as they approach the 
altar.  

We are thankful to those who volunteered to serve in the past year.  

• Dave Anderson  

• Judy Anderson  

• Sue Carpenter  

• Mary Finn  

• Deb Green  

• Michelle Powell  

• Harry Van Gelder  

• Darryl Conliffe  

• Maria Conliffe  

We invite others join us this year to serve in this important ministry. 

 

Respectfully submitted,  
Maria Conliffe 
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2022 Memorial Garden Report 

We had a lovely season in the Memorial Garden.  In addition to the already established 
trees and shrubs (and our seasonal bulbs and blooms), I shifted focus to dig in more 
pollinator-friendly perennials.  Three showstopping hot pink bee balm now live there, and 
they are mighty popular with our winged friends.  A dwarf pine that had been in decline 
for several years needed to be taken out due to disease, but it has opened up a sunny 
corner spot that can be filled with a healthy new plant or shrub this year.  No pesticides 
were used in the Garden this year as we have happy bullfrogs that live there as well as the 
aforementioned bees and butterflies.  
 
The two diseased redbuds on either side of the walkway leading toward the entrance to the 
Garden have been removed and Pat Marshall and I are looking forward to selecting a 
couple of stunners to replace them. 
 
Many friends were welcomed into the Garden this year.  Kathy Jeane Lipinski, Charlotte 
Renee Drake, Barbara J. Story, Jerry and Dolores Butler, L. Douglas Altizer, and Robert G. 
and Pauline A. Cavanaugh.  
 
Thank you to all who helped keep the Garden thriving this year.  Your help and support 
are greatly appreciated. 
 

Respectfully submitted,  
Gabby Burton  
  
 
Starting balance as of December 31, 2021   $20,232 
Ending balance as of December 31, 2022    $21,967 
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2022 Friday Fill-up Report 

This ministry saw some changes this year.  With Martha now working for the Chamber of 
Commerce as the Executive Director, the volume of food kits we provided was no longer 
practical, and it was decided to scale the ministry back while still keeping it alive.  As a 
team we chose to continue to supply Rawsonville Elementary with weekly kits as it’s the 
school with the deepest needs in the district.  I reached out to the other three schools to 
offer in-person training and $1,000 of seed money so that they could start their own food 
kit program.  Edgemont and Savage both took me up on the offer and I had meetings with 
school leadership at each school and they report their programs are going very well!  
 
Many parishioners stepped up to help share the work of Friday Fill-up, and it is their 
participation that made it possible for the ministry to continue.  Dave and Judy Anderson 
are handling Inventory, Cynthia Colman co-ordinates the Shopping Assignments, Fiona 
Gray is the queen of Set-Up, and Jenifer Dapsi-Morse, Geri Ann Milton, and Barb and 
Tommy Smith have served as the Shopping Army.  Deb Green and Nancy Colman are 
spearheading Delivery.  The Ladies Lunch Bunch has been tirelessly assembling the bags so 
that they are ready for filling.  Erica Fulton and the Scout troop have been so wonderful at 
bringing up all the heavy loads of goods from the basement, we couldn’t do it without 
those strong young knees!  I am still involved, but with the help of so many wonderful and 
energetic people, I have the bandwidth to start to go back to my own career.  We decided 
to move packing to Sundays after coffee hour - it gives everyone an opportunity to 
participate and makes this ministry more tangible for our church community.  
 
The generosity of this congregation in both time, talent, and treasure is remarkable. 
Because of you, there are children who have enough food to learn, laugh, and grow into 
the people God has planned for them to become.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Gabby Burton  
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Treasurer’s Report 
2022 Year-end Financial Report and 2023 Budget 
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Vestry Nominee Biographies 

 
Morris Altizer  
 

How long have you been a member of Trinity? 
I have been at Trinity for 38 YEARS.  

 
In what areas have you served? 
I have served on vestry before.  I’ve been both Senior and Junior Warden.  I’ve 
served on numerous committees in the past, choir member as well. 

 
Why would you like to serve on the Vestry? 
Would love to be part of getting Trinity back to where we once were.  Churches are 
struggling these days, not just Trinity.  I’m hopeful that we can survive these trying 
times, with Gods help. 

 
 
Vivian Asztalos  
 

How long have you been a member of Trinity? 
I have been a member of Trinity since Ash Wednesday of 2019, so a little less than 
four years. 

 
In what areas have you served? 
I have served as lector, crucifier, and eucharistic minister, and also in various small 
groups like Ted Talk Theology and hosting the current book club. 

 
Why would you like to serve on the Vestry? 
I would like to serve on Vestry because I believe we are at a critical point as a 
congregation and as a church and that a diversity of views and voices is necessary to 
find solutions to large problems we face.  My work as a canvass manager and 
community organizer has given me experience creating solutions for large 
organizations.  We need to grow, and I believe I can help us do that. 
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Susan Carpenter 

How long have you been a member of Trinity?  
I have attended Trinity for over 30 years and have participated in many ministries.   

 
In what areas have you served? 
I have been the Director of Children's Ministries, a Co-chairperson of the 
Strawberry Festival, a vestry member and Senior Warden for two terms.  I also 
volunteered as the Coffee Hour coordinator, Eucharistic Visitor, YAC Leader, and 
have been a delegate to the annual convention and served on the Commission on 
Ministry at the diocesan level.  Most recently, I have participated in Lakefest, walked 
with the Trinity group in the Belleville Lightfest parade, participate as a walking 
group member, and serve as a Welcomer.   

 
Why would you like to serve on the Vestry? 
I took my time to prayerfully consider running for vestry.  I am drawn to doing so 
because I look forward to the challenge of Trinity's resurrection.  I have seen people 
at Trinity coming together in new ways that are exciting and hopeful and I want to 
participate in a way that I can best use my gifts.  I see opportunities to do God's work 
both inside and outside of the church that are energizing.  I look forward to working 
with fellow vestry members and Deb Green, who has done a phenomenal job as 
Senior Warden.  Trinity has always done so much for me and if it is God's will, I 
would like to serve Trinity as a vestry member.  I do regret not being at this Annual 
Meeting as I am needed elsewhere on this day.  I hold you all in prayer. 
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Bonnie Martin 

How long have you been a member of Trinity?  
I have been a member all my life.  I was baptized at Trinity Episcopal Church, in 
Belleville. 

 
In what areas have you served? 

          I have served on various In-Reach & Out-Reach ministries, a Vestry Member 
          3 times/serving 2 times as Senior Warden, Chaired the New Addition Committee 
          and Stain Glass Windows Committee 
 

Why would you like to serve on the Vestry? 
Trinity's mission statement represents GOD 

             Growth in the Spirit 
             Outreach 
             Diversity 
          I would consider it a privilege to be a voice on behalf of Trinity members. 
 
 

 

 
 

 


